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We would like to acknowledge the traditional lands for the Narungga/Nharangga 
people and that we respect their spiritual relationship with their country. We 

also acknowledge the Narungga/Nharangga people as the traditional custodians 
of Yorke Peninsula and that their cultural and heritage beliefs are still as 

important to the living Narungga/Nharangga people today. 
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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  

MINUTES 

Tuesday 21st November 2023 

ARDROSSAN COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTRE 

 

Meeting Opened 7.00pm 

 

1. Welcome – 

Chairperson Margaret Tomsen welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for coming.  Margaret reminded 

everyone that this is an AGM so only financial members that are here are entitled to vote.  Everyone is welcome 

to speak though. Margaret welcomed Fraser who is our local MP. 

 

Narita the CEO of ACH read Acknowledgement of Country. 

 

2. Present:  Annette Rowntree, Don Waters, Margaret Tomsen, Judy Foster, Annette Lodge, Kate Paech, Don 

Hosking, Craig Farrow, Irene Greig, Peter Ward, Greg Vandepeer, Gail Marsh, Jan Westley, Alison Black, Kathryn 

Williams, Tiffany Clarke, Louise Hollitt, Hannah Kenney, Howard Hill, Jan Hill, Brenda Bowman, Meg Brown, 

Georgina Drewery, Ros Hatcher, Lorena Mikolajczyk, Fraser Ellis, Michelle Daw, Narita Stone, Rikki Parkinson, 

Fiona Harrison. 

 

Apologies:  Annette Aldridge, Alan Aldridge, Rob Hollitt, Maria Hollitt, Katie Lawrie, Damian Lawrie, Brett Stone, 

Stewart Lodge. 

 

              The attendance/apologies sheets are attached to these minutes. 

      

3. Confirmation of minutes – 16th November 2022: 

That the minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on November 16th, 2023, as circulated, be taken as read 

and confirmed as a true and accurate record.    

              Moved:  Brenda Bowman                                   Seconded:  Rikki Parkinson    

             Confirmed 

 

       4.   Business Arising from the Minutes: 

               No business arising from the minutes. 

 

 

        5.  Chairperson Report – Margaret Tomsen. 

              The Chairperson report is incorporated in the ACH Annual report. 

 
The Chair made the following comments. 
Ardrossan Community Hospital is a small, almost unique facility, that has survived for over 100 years ---                
almost entirely on community support.     

 
This is something we have always been extremely proud of… and rightly so.  

AGM MINUTES 
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Our facility has effectively given successive governments a century-long, free ride when it comes to providing 
any health services in our community.   
But unfortunately, you will see from my report that we have finally reached the stage where we just can’t 

continue supplying necessary health services on our own -- and that nominal subsidies from any Government 

are no longer the answer.  

The list of organisational and financial obstacles and expectations we face on an almost daily basis has become 
insurmountable for us to deal with on our own. 
 
Accordingly, the Board has been negotiating at length with various consultants --- as well as the Yorke and 
Northern Local Health Network (YNLHN), our local MP Fraser Ellis, the SA Health Department and Minister 
Picton ---- in an attempt to find an acceptable and sustainable solution for the provision of health services in 
Ardrossan. 
 
We have had assurances that our community won’t be abandoned; that there will be health facilities and 
services in Ardrossan ---   but the delivery of them and the precise scope of them will have to change.   
 
Thankfully there seems to be good will on all sides as there is such a lot to work through.   
 
There’s been a lot going on behind the scenes.   e.g., I received a message a little over an hour ago advising that 
the CEO and Chair of the YNLHN and our local MP are meeting at parliament house tomorrow morning at the 
Minster’s request.  This gives a clear indication that our pleas are not falling on deaf ears and that our situation 
is recognised as urgent. 

 
That said, I can still stand here proudly tonight, to stress that despite everything, our determination to deliver 
high quality care has not changed. 
 
Even in the face of all the challenges thrown at us, we have met all the new aged care reforms such as the 
increase staffing minutes requirement, having an RN on site 24/7, wage increases, increased governance 
obligations and we’ve met all the quality indicators.  We have made numerous improvements in our policies, 
procedures and our risk management.   
 
We remain accredited until 2025 and we have increased our star rating to 4 stars.  A truly amazing achievement. 
 
None of this happens by accident.    The work and commitment that has gone into this year is demonstrated in 
all the reports within the annual report booklet …. and I hope you take the time to read them fully. 

 
I am sure many of you here tonight will have questions to ask and we will give you an opportunity to do this 
towards the end of the meeting.” 

 

       6.  CEO Report – Narita Stone. 

            The Chairperson report is incorporated in the ACH Annual report.  Narita read out. 

 

      7.  DON Report – Georgina Drewery. 

           The DON report is incorporated in the ACH Annual report. Georgina read a summary of the report. 

 

      8.  Finance Report 

           The Finance report is incorporated in the ACH Annual report. 

 

           Acceptance of above reports. 

           Moved:  Ros Hatcher           Seconded:  Craig Farrow 

Confirmed 
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      9.  General Business 

• Composition of Board was outlined by the Chair: 

The Board consists of a maximum of 6 elected members plus up to 3 appointees. Elected members fulfil two-year 
terms and can seek re-election when their tenure expires. Appointee positions are on a year-to-year basis.  
 
Nominations for elected positions must be in writing and in the hands of the returning officer (our CEO) 14 days 
prior to the AGM.   There were no new nominations received this year. 
 
Rikki Parkinson and I still have a year remaining to serve.  Retiring members Gail Marsh and Don Hosking both 
indicated their willingness to continue. 
 
As there were no other nominations received by the required date, the elected Board members for 2023/2024 
will be Margaret Tomsen, Rikki Parkinson, Gail Marsh and Don Hosking. 
 
Appointed positions: 
The requirements of the Aged Care Commission now largely determine the makeup of governing bodies.  Having 
Board appointees means the Board can analyse its own strengths and weaknesses and then actively pursue the 
people it feels it needs.   
Brenda Bowman has regrettably declined to continue as an appointee this year.  She has been an appointee for 
the last three years, and in total she has served as a Board member for over 15 years.  She has a vast knowledge 
of local and regional health and always shows a very reasoned approach to any issue.   On behalf of all of you I 
thank Brenda for her invaluable input over such a prolonged period.  She will certainly be greatly missed at our 
meetings. 
 
Annette Lodge has been appointed because of her Clinical knowledge and her past experience as an ACH Board 
member.  She is a retired RN and a previous DON of ACH. 
Craig Farrow is a Chartered Accountant with a background in economics. He also has qualifications in Business 
Management and Financial Services. 
He has significant experience in the medical, allied health and not for profit sectors, and is a past chairperson of 
Doctors Health SA and General Practice SA. 
 
Both Annette and Craig have agreed to continue as appointees for another year. 
 
To summarise:   The Board for 2023/2024 will be Margaret Tomsen, Rikki Parkinson, Don Hosking, Gail Marsh, 
Annette Lodge and Craig Farrow, and as allowed for in the constitution, the Board will use its discretion regarding 
filling remaining vacancies.                  

            Moved: Ros Hatcher                                 Seconded:  Brenda Bowman 

Confirmed 

• Membership Fee for 2023/2024 

            Currently $10 – to stay the same, no need for increase. 

 

            Moved:  Rikki Parkinson                          Seconded:  Craig Farrow  

Confirmed 

    10.  Appointment of Auditors: 

            The Board recommended re-appointing current auditors Accru. 

 

            Moved:   Narita Stone                               Seconded:  Brenda Bowman 

Confirmed 

    11.  Other Business: 

           The Chair invited any questions or comments from the floor on the above report/s. 
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• Q.  Alison black commented that the public meeting in May was positive and asked if there would be 

another public meeting to let community know what’s going on.   

A.  Chair replied --   That meeting was six months ago, and it was hot on the heels of having a consultant 

(Michelle Smith) come and tell us she could see mutual advantages in us and SA Health forming a 

partnership.  She was a private consultant hired and paid for by Minister Picton and had extensive 

experience and a genuine passion for regional health.  Unfortunately, hers and our optimism was 

misplaced -- nothing ever eventuated, and it seems she never completed a full report. 

Chair gave further examples of how things are changing all the time and said we are now at the mercy of 

a second consultant contracted to make recommendations to SA Health.  The community will be kept 

informed when there is some certainty about our options. “Where we go in the future won't be entirely 

up to us. It'll be up to the people we're dealing with.” 

 

• Q. Alison Black then asked if the Country Times would print something that brings the town up to date 

with what’s going on. 

A. Chair - It was on the front page of the Country Times last week and is also in this week’s issue.  

Country Times reporter Michelle Daw has been asking for comment, but we have been bound by 

confidentiality and at this stage there is nothing more to report. 

 

• Q. Irene Grieg asked when The Board found out the partnership broached at May public meeting was not 

going ahead. 

• A. Having spent several months trying to follow up the consultant’s report, Board and LHN concluded in 

late July that the envisaged partnership was not going to eventuate. 

• Q. Louise Hollitt asked if the Hospital H (hospital) road signs could be taken down. 

A. Rikki Parkinson will contact the council to have these signs removed. 

 

• Q. Peter Ward asked if the hospital was still a BUPA provider. 

A. Narita stated that there are no Ardrossan acute services anymore so there will no longer be a 

relationship with BUPA.  If something was to happen to a resident who subsequently went to 

Adelaide for further treatment, then Bupa would be accepted in Adelaide.  

 It would be advisable for everyone in Ardrossan to have SA Ambulance Cover 

• Q. Peter also asked:  

i. if the hospital received the annual $180,000 funding that was promised by the Liberal Party.   

ii. would Board be able to re-open hospital if we received similar support to Keith  

iii. if the Government did not support Ardrossan Hospital would arrangements be made for a 

demonstration 

iv. were Residents’ RADS guaranteed 

v. why a town meeting was not held about Acute services closing 
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• Chair’s replies:   

i. Stated funds had been received and present Government was continuing to help financially 

even though Ardrossan is a private hospital.   

ii. The Board was optimistic about an upcoming meeting tomorrow with Fraser, the CEO of YNLHN 

and Minister Picton at Parliament House.  A partnership with SA Health is the only way Board 

can see acute services continuing in Ardrossan.  

iii. Talk of holding a demonstration is premature and the likelihood of it achieving anything very 

doubtful. 

iv. Yes, RADS were guaranteed.   

v. The decision needed to be made quickly. There was simply no option.  The Board is elected by 

the Community to act on behalf of the Community.   

 

 

• Q.  Fraser asked The Board what the dream outcome would be. 

A.  Chair - Our dream outcome at the beginning of our discussions with SA Health was exactly what 

Michelle Smith envisaged; that we could retain aged care and run it at a profit and that SA health could 

viably take over and run accident and emergency and other acute services, hopefully with couple of day 

beds or public beds.   Further to that, the acute services would be located in the Health Centre so that 

we had a clean footprint over the road for aged care.  

 

• Q.  Michelle Daw from the YPCT asked how many residents are residing in Aged Care facility  

A.  Narita replied 29. 

 

• Q. Alison Black asked our local MP Fraser Ellis if the ambulance services were paid on the Yorke 

Peninsula. 

• A. Fraser replied that in the Minlaton area they currently doing a planning study about lack of volunteers.  

Fraser is hoping that this will lead SA Ambulance to stationing paid paramedics on the Yorke Peninsula. 

 

 

• Various other comments throughout the meeting –  

Peter Ward (resident of the Dinham Wing) made several comments including the history of the hospital; 

the Community’s ongoing need of a hospital; how the community had always rallied around to save the 

hospital; varied support from different political parties.   Chair and Narita explained at length that 

staffing requirements, availability of doctors, increased legislative requirements and compliance 

standards dictate that past solutions are no longer tolerable. 

 Alison Black (retired senior RN) commented that she is surprised that A & E has stayed opened for such 

a long time, this is a credit to all Board members and staff. It seems that the Government don’t really 

care about the town and hospital services.  There are a lot of holiday makers to the Yorke Peninsula and 

Ardrossan is the first town and the last for this side of the Peninsula, so emergency health services are 

needed.  Medical occurrences have proven this -- for example the birth of a baby only recently. 
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Hannah Kenny (current staff RN) asked if reasons for hospital closure could be publicised more widely 

(e.g. Facebook).  Negative comments from the Community may subside if they better understood the 

complete situation.   

Many other comments from the floor during the meeting giving examples of how the hospital closure 

had affected people and lamenting the position we’re in.  Most acknowledged however that every 

possible option had been (or was being) considered by the Board. 

 

Margaret thanked everyone for their attendance, their patience, and the support of the vast majority of 

people present. 

 

Meeting Closed at 8:10pm     
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On behalf of the Board, I am pleased to present my overview of the successes and challenges of the past year and 
address the possible future of Ardrossan Seaview.   
 
Despite our precarious financial position, resident care remained high throughout the year. We exceeded our 24/7 
Registered Nurse requirements, and we were within a minute or two of our total care minutes target. We maintained a 4 
Star rating in every category: compliance, resident experience, quality measures and staffing.  We passed a snap 
Commission Audit in July and the annual Food audit in August.  
 
We continued to encourage consumer feedback and added two more residents to our Consumer Representative 
Committee and recruited a family member to our Quality Control Advisory Board (Q-CAB).  Resident meetings were well 
attended by residents, their families, management and Board members.   We have held a public meeting, staff meetings, 
attended Op Shop meetings and written articles in the Antics to help keep our stakeholders informed.  
      
Disappointingly, our financial situation remained extreme throughout the year, even though we increased our occupancy 
rate to near capacity.  The spiralling costs of relying on agency nursing was without doubt the main cause of our 
situation, as in addition to their higher wages, most demand that their travel and accommodation costs be covered too.   
 
We tried many avenues to turn our finances around.  We have advertised dozens of times offering contracted staff 
positions with little to no luck.  We investigated employing overseas nurses, but it was well beyond our resources and 
would have been a long-term solution not the quick fix we needed. We undertook two lengthy financial reviews with 
different consultants - one was paid for by the State Government and the other by the Australian Government - with 
neither suggesting any satisfactory solutions.  We investigated partnerships with other providers and at one point our 
optimism was high when we signed a memorandum of understanding with a large and successful operator.  
Unfortunately, this fell through when the Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care (“the 
Department”) and the Aged Care Quality and Safety Commission (“the Commission”) considered them not a good fit and 
therefore would not support the merger.   
 
As you know, we permanently closed our acute services in March 2024 and surrendered our private hospital licence.  The 
decision certainly wasn’t taken lightly but the financial costs and the personnel required to meet accreditation, the 
lingering impact of Covid, the absence of full-time doctors, a shortage of permanent nursing staff, and almost no 
admissions, all contributed to it being impossible to keep the hospital open.   
 
With the surrender of the hospital licence, it became misleading to still badge ourselves as Ardrossan Community 
Hospital Inc.   Although “The Ardrossan Community Hospital Inc” remains the registered business name, since 1st April 
2024 we have been trading as Ardrossan Seaview, with Aged Care our core business.   

==== 
 
Closing our acute services section allowed the Board to concentrate on preserving a sustainable aged care facility.   A 
separate community-based committee under the leadership of Don Hosking was formed to pursue other health services 
for the area. 

==== 
Unfortunately, even without the hospital, it became evident to the Board that the resources and expertise necessary to 
operate a successful aged care facility had gone beyond our capabilities.  Expectations of the Government, the 
Commission and the public keep growing exponentially.   The accreditation process is relentless.   Rostering is a 
nightmare.   Monthly losses are the norm.    Throughout the sector, facilities such as ours are being driven towards 
mergers, but potential suitors are only interested in services that can help them increase their bottom line.   Despite 
being asset rich, our ongoing losses were painting us an unattractive proposition. 
 
Consequently, we entered into crises talks with the Department and the Commission, with all parties agreeing that 
continuity of aged care services in Ardrossan was vital.  Government representatives have been on site several times, and 
they have always observed strong, positive, caring connections with the residents. They consider us a much-needed  

CHAIRPERSON REPORT 
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service in the area, especially as the entire Yorke Peninsula region is predicted to see a marked increase in its aged care 
population over the next 10 years. 

After many discussions and with no other options evident, the Board finally resolved in May 2024 to accept the 
Department’s invitation to apply for inclusion in the Market Adjustment Program. (MAP)    

This program is by invitation only and provides funding to:  

• avoid untimely aged care service closures 

• support orderly exits and service consolidation, where appropriate. 

 
The Minister for Health and Aged Care, Annika Wells, eventually approved our application in August and Ardrossan 
Seaview Board immediately appointed Deborah Stokoe from McGrathNicol (Business Administrators) to lead us through 
the transition process. 
 
The amount of approved MAP funding is very substantial and is intended to facilitate making Ardrossan as attractive as 
possible to prospective suitors.  Among other things, suitors will expect that we hand over our aged care assets, pass a 
full accreditation in the new year, and stem our staffing costs.  They will also no doubt seize on the chance to press the 
Department for additional funding to upgrade the “hospital” section to expected aged care standards.    
 
The Board has conceded that meeting these demands will be essential if we expect to get multiple offers, so we are fully 
cooperating with McGrathNicol’s recommendations.  The entire process may take several months, but if successful, the 
main beneficiaries will ultimately be our current and future consumers. 

==== 
 
In closing, I wish to acknowledge the outstanding commitment of our CEO Narita Stone, and all Board members.  The 
extra hours required this year have been immense.   
 
I also need to specifically thank the Op Shop Auxiliary and its volunteers for their amazingly generous support 
throughout the year, as well as local clubs, associations, businesses, farmers, and anyone else who has contributed in any 
way.  
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The full financials are in the Annual Report. 

Very briefly: 

We have reported a loss of $ 519,057 for the Y/E 30/6/2024 having incurred a loss in 2022/2023 of $880,468. 

 
The losses were driven again by a mix of: 

• July – November Acute/Accident and Emergency 

 (the period prior to shutting the acute services) 

• Agency costs 

 
From an overall balance sheet perspective, we remain with strong net assets of $6,918,186,    down from $7,437,243 as 
at June 2023. 
 
Aged Care numbers are now steady at near capacity each month. 
 
Closing acute services has helped stem some losses but reliance on agency has been by far the biggest factor 
contributing to our losses.   Agency wages remain approximately $40,000/mth above budgeted figures. 
 
As at 30th June 2024 the Board was in discussions with the Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care 
about transitioning our services to another provider. 
 
 
Margaret Tomsen 
Board Chairperson 
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CEO REPORT 
 
 
 
Dear Members and Stakeholders of Ardrossan Seaview 
 
It is my privilege to provide the CEO Report for Ardrossan Seaview Aged Care Service for the 2023-2024 year. This past 
year has been another year of trying times and daily wins and is a testament to the commitment of our team in 
providing compassionate and comprehensive care to the older persons of our community.  
 
2023/2024 has been a year of great activity by all involved in Ardrossan Seaview.  
Providing person centred care to our residents and supporting our resident’s loved ones is the reason we do what we 
do. In order to do this we are committed to meeting and hopefully exceeding expected levels of service. I am pleased to 
report we have been able to achieve average occupancy rate of 84.50% over the year and we have met all new 
Government reporting requirements and service levels. 
 
However, 2023/2024 has again been marked by further uncertainty and financial challenges. It has certainly been an 
unpredictable time in both the hospital and aged care sections and with a heavy heart the Board made the decision to 
close our hospital operations as at March 31st for good. 
We are now focusing on the future of Ardrossan Seaview to ensure we can continue to deliver exceptional person-
centred aged care into the future. 
 
Staffing continues to be a challenge for all aged care service providers – especially those in regional areas and we are not 
exempt from this. 
 
The Board are currently working with the Department of Health and Aged along with Business advisors McGrath Nicol to 
allow our services to continue. We will continue to provide updates as they progress. 
 
I personally would like to thank the tremendous efforts of our care, kitchen, grounds and administrative staff throughout 
the year and the consistent over and above support to our residents you have provided despite the challenges of 
staffing levels across the sector – thank you – we cannot do what we do without this effort and commitment you do on a 
daily basis.   
 
In 2024 we celebrated some special staff milestones: 
20 years of service Dianne Pedersen, 10 years Juliet Barr and Sue Dobie, 5 years Amber George, Naomi Yard, Nikita 
Badari and Deb Angel. 
Congratulations to you all for your support and dedication to AS. 
 
Volunteer involvement is crucial to the wellbeing of the older person we provide for, and we thank you all for the time 
that you give. 
I also acknowledge the ongoing financial support from our local Ardrossan Community Op Shop. 
Without all their help, we would not be able to support the health, independence, and connection of our residents. 
 
In closing, I wish to thank the Board of Directors, Management team, all Ardrossan Seaview staff and all Agency staff 
working in all areas for their support and understanding throughout another challenging year, and we look forward to 
the future. 
 
With thanks 
 
Narita Stone  
Chief Executive Officer 
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Aged Care Manager Report  

 

2024 was another challenging year with many changes occurring, one of which is that we are solely running as an aged 

care facility now. This came with many changes for our staffing, as we sadly had to say goodbye to our acute RNs who 

chose to continue their nursing careers in the acute care sector on the peninsula. We wish them all the best and thank 

them for all their contributions while we were Ardrossan Community Hospital. 

Despite the shortage of staff, residents’ care remained our priority, with positive feedback from our residents during our 

audits by the quality agency visits this year. We appreciate the ongoing commitment of staff, who cover the roles in 

hospitality, cleaning services, maintenance, and administration roles, and our lifestyle team members, who have 

continued to provide Lifestyle programs and escort residents without families to external appointments. The Registered 

and enrolled nurses and personal care workers have continued to step up and fill additional hours on the roster to 

support Ardrossan Seaview and the residents in their care. The new leadership team members are working very hard to 

secure permanent staff and have successfully booked agency staff in blocks, so the residents have continuity in their 

care. We have had many agency staff from all over Australia come and be part of the Ardrossan clinical and caring teams 

who bring a fresh approach and ideas to share with us all. 

Another year with COVID outbreaks, but we were able to manage them successfully with the support of the residents 

and family members and their understanding of the infection control and practices undertaken by staff and residents to 

contain the spread throughout the facility. We thank our valued staff, residents, and family members who ensured we 

had a high rate of vaccinations for Influenza, COVID-19 and shingles and this assists in the prevention of illness and 

promoting the health and well-being of all. 

Our residents come from our community and share amazing stories about Ardrossan and surrounding towns. They also 

provide feedback, which is encouraged through their resident meetings held throughout the year. The feedback is 

generally far more positive than negative, which always helps the Ardrossan Seaview team improve our services. 

The lifestyle programs are always being reviewed, and the favourite activities are singalongs and Friday sessions with 

Steve Nettle and his guitar, bus trips, and this year, the Olympic games day. It was so good to see the residents, staff, 

and volunteers having so much fun. 

Thank you to the CEO, Narita Stone, who worked with Ardrossan and team members to ensure we have been able to 

provide personal-centred care to all of the residents who have resided here in the past year. 

A very big thank you to the board for giving me the opportunity to be a part of this wonderful team. Your support and 

guidance have been invaluable, and I am truly grateful for the opportunity to serve in this role. 

I look forward to the New Year and hope to see Ardrossan Seaview prosper as a Residential aged care facility for our 

community. 

 

Juliet Vincent 
Registered Nurse 
  

ACM REPORT 
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Staff Years of Service 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dianne 20 years 

Naidoc Week 

Juliet 10 years 

Naomi 5 years 

Nikita 5 years 
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AGED CARE STAR RATING 

Residential aged care homes receive an overall Star Rating and ratings against four sub-categories: Compliance, 
Residents’ Experience, Staffing and Quality Measures. 

Star Ratings helps older people in residential aged care, and their families and carers, to understand how their service is 
performing and prompt conversations with their provider about their plan for improvement, if needed. 

The ratings are also an essential tool for those who are researching aged care home options and would like to find out 
about the quality of homes in their area. 

Star Ratings have been designed in partnership with older people, their families, and carers, to ensure they are easy to 
navigate, transparent and informed by data. 
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All complaints and suggestions received at Ardrossan Seaview are followed up by the Management Team according to 

our Complaints Management policy. 

 

STAFFING 
Aged care facilities across Australia are encountering a workforce shortage. While this has been occurring for the last two 

decades, the situation has worsened at an increasing pace since COVID-19. Small sites situated in small rural 

communities, such as Ardrossan are severely affected by the workforce shortage as workers choose to work in the city or 

move to acute hospitals for employment. 

 

The workforce shortage has meant that Ardrossan Seaview has needed to recruit nurses and carers from agencies across 

Australia. We are grateful for the ability to engage agency so that we can continue to care for our residents, but this 

comes at a much higher cost for the organisation.  

 

ACUTE BED DAYS 
The acute hospital statistics indicated a decline in bed days with the past six months results being a total of 427 bed days 

out of a possible 1448 days available being a 29.49% occupancy. 

 

The past 6 months has seen a decline in the number of people retaining private health cover and this negatively affected 

private hospital revenue. 

 

It was a difficult year from a rural doctor's perspective, and this resulted in a lack of ‘traditional/doctor-assisted’ support 

for the accident and emergency services and doctors choosing to admit acute patients to other hospitals. 

 

Difficult decisions were made throughout the year, resulting in the closure of the hospital beds and the accident and 

emergency services, which was effective 13 November 2023 and finally confirmed in 2024. 
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STAFF EDUCATION  
Ardrossan Seaview provides their staff with an online platform to complete majority of their mandatory 

training. Some staff training is provided by other means, for example the National Hand Hygiene Initiative, Bob 

May Fire Training and the Australian Resuscitation Council to name a few. Mandatory training at Ardrossan 

Seaview includes: 
Advanced Life Support Pressure Injuries Cultural Diversity Arthritis 

Basic Life Support Preventing & Reporting 
abuse 

Serious Incident Response 
Scheme (SIRS) 

Aseptic Non-touch technique 

Open Disclosure Catheter Care Food Handling Blood safe 

Dementia Pain Management Medication Management Antimicrobial Stewardship 

Aged Care Code of Conduct Managing Dysphagia Drug calculations Workplace bullying & 
harassment 

Manual Handling Donning & Doffing Infection Control Food and Hydration 

Restrictive Practice Consumer dignity & choice Hand Hygiene  

 

CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT 
Continuous improvement is a systematic, ongoing effort to improve care and services. It: 

• Considers the needs of people receiving care and may involve them in improvement activities. 

• Is part of a quality system that assesses how well a provider’s systems are working and the standard of care and 

services achieved. 

• Focuses on outputs and outcomes. 

The below points are essential to continuous improvement: 

• Person-centred focus. 

• Innovation. 

• Involvement and accountability of key stakeholders: 

o People receiving care, their representatives and carers. 

o Staff and volunteers. 

o Committee and board members. 

o Advocates. 

• Achievement through planned steps, and 

• Regular monitoring and evaluation of progress. 

 

For the period of 1st July 2023 – 30th June 2024, Ardrossan Seaview initiated 58 new continuous 

improvement activities and completed 60 continuous improvement activities. 
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The acute hospital statistics indicated a decline in bed days with the past six months results being a total of 427 bed days 

out of a possible 1448 days available being a 29.49% occupancy. 

 

The past 6 months has seen a decline in the number of people retaining private health cover and this negatively affected 

private hospital revenue. 

 

It was a difficult year from a rural doctor's perspective, and this resulted in a lack of ‘traditional/doctor-assisted’ support 

for the accident and emergency services and doctors choosing to admit acute patients to other hospitals. 

 

Difficult decisions were made throughout the year, resulting in the closure of the hospital beds and the accident and 

emergency services, which was effective 13 November 2023 and finally confirmed in 2024. 

 

FALLS 
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Risk assessments and dignity if risk assessments are conducted for consumers and mitigation strategies are used to help 

prevent falls from occurring. Some strategies in place include sensor mats, 4-wheel walkers, assessing feet and footwear, 

reviewing medications, and providing education to consumers. 

 

ANTIMICROBIAL STEWARDSHIP 
Antimicrobials include antibiotics, antivirals, antifungals and antiparasitics. 

Antimicrobial stewardship (AMS) is defined as an ongoing effort by a health service organisation to optimise 

antimicrobial use among consumers to improve consumer outcomes, ensure cost-effective therapy and reduce adverse 

sequela (a condition which is the consequence of a previous disease of injury) of antimicrobial use (including 

antimicrobial resistance). 

   

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

At Ardrossan Seaview the use of antimicrobials is closely monitored by the Clinical Management Team, the Clinical 

Advisory Committee, the Quality Care Advisory Body and is reported to the Board of Directors. 

 

RISK MANAGEMENT 
Ardrossan Seaview has a documented framework for managing risk. We keep a comprehensive risk register that is 

reviewed at least bi- monthly at our Risk Management meetings. The meetings are attended by management staff and a 

member of the Board of Directors. Our risks are monitored and reviewed according to their rating for example, extreme 

risks are reviewed and reported on monthly, and our low risks are reviewed and reported on annually. Risks are 

identified in a variety of ways including from internal and external audits, feedback from stakeholders and incident and 

near miss analysis just to name a few. Individual consumer risks are identified through assessment tools and are 

continuously monitored and reviewed. 
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THE ARDROSSAN COMMUNITY OP SHOP INCORPORATED 

Our AGM was held in July this year and at the meeting a Special Resolution was made to make amendments to our 
existing Constitution.  This came about as our hospital closed, so we had to change our name and also the purposes of 
our association. 

Our new committee voted in at the AGM: 

President:                        Jan Westley                       Vice President:                Raelene Rowe 
Secretary:                        Judy Foster                    Assist. Secretary:                Sandy Germein 
Treasurer:                       Sue Schroder                 Assist. Treasurer:                Meg Brown 
Committee Member 1:    Jennifer Windebank 
Committee Member 2:    Ann Petersen 
A sub-committee appointed by the committee to assist in managing the shop: 
Jan Westley, Judy Foster, Raelene Rowe, Lorna Carter, Dawn Phillips 

After voting and in consultation with all of our volunteers, our new name is: "The Ardrossan Community Op Shop 
Incorporated" and we are continuing to commit to raising funds for the purchase of equipment and ancillary services for 
Ardrossan Seaview and also committed to help provide funding for additional health services in Ardrossan. 

Over the last 12 months we have donated over $130,000 to Ardrossan Seaview and have contributed funds towards the 
visa application for a new doctor to practice solely in Ardrossan, who began at Medical HQ in August this year.  We are 
hopeful that this will improve the doctor availability in Ardrossan. 

The Op Shop also funded a Treatment chair, Dermatoscope, Overhead treatment light, Ear micro suction equipment 
including head set & cleaning & sterilizing equipment to Medical HQ who are now starting clinics at the Medical Centre 
for skin checks etc which will be beneficial to the wider Ardrossan community. 

Our committee meets on the third Monday of each month and is responsible for decisions regarding the running of the 
shop.  At present we have 8 men and over 70 ladies who all volunteer their time to work in varying capacities.  Our men 
are mainly responsible for the collection & delivery of furniture and household items, tagging electrical equipment, 
pricing and generally organising the running of the shed/furniture section of our Op Shop.   

The volume of clothing and general Bric-a-brac has increased significantly, so our ladies are always kept very busy, 
sorting, pricing, cleaning, displaying all the items and clothing that we are so fortunate to receive. 

Prescription glasses and bags of clothing are collected and forwarded to Adelaide to be distributed overseas. Clothes are 
forwarded to the APY Lands, and we have helped the Hutt Street Centre. 

A big thank you to all our Ardrossan visitors who visit our shop which is open 4 days a week - Wednesday to Saturday. 

We would also like to take this opportunity to thank all our wonderful volunteers because without them, we would not 
have such a successful shop and of course all of our community who generously donate and also shop.  Thank you.  

We do recognise the enormous challenges that rural health is presently facing, and our Op Shop is pleased to play such 
an important and ongoing role in helping to maintain the best possible health services for our town. 

The Ardrossan Community Op Shop 

  

AUXILIARY REPORT 
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